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NHLA Executive Board Meeting
Tuesday, February 10, 2015
2:00 – 4:00
New Hampshire Municipal Association, Concord, NH

Attending:   Amy Lapointe, Amy Lappin, Barb Ballou, Linda Taggart, Cara Barlow, Mary Cronin, Michael York, Conrad Moses, Carlos Pearman, Sarah Leonardi, Eileen Gilbert, Randy Brough, Mary White, Corinne Chronopoulos, Bill Bulling, 

The meeting was called to order at 2:05 p.m.

Minutes from the December 16, 2014 meeting were approved.


REPORTS:

President’s Report / Amy Lapointe:
· Most of Amy’s work since we last met has been with NELA regarding our new “extended membership” and the fall joint conference. She has signed the agreement with NELA to offer the extended membership as a one year pilot project, Jan. 1, 2015 – Dec. 31, 2015. The extended membership option is included in our current membership application.

· The first NELA Conference Committee meeting was held at the Radisson on January 16. They toured the site, discussed possible conference themes, reviewed NHLA responsibilities, and started talking about the process for planning programs. Unfortunately Lucas Franklin has had to step down from his position as NELA VP/ Conference Chair, but the NELA Executive Board has appointed Deb Hoadley, NELA Past President to fulfill his term. There is a full NH contingent serving on the conference committee including: Amy Lapoint, Jenn Hosking, Mary Ann Senatro, Betsy Solon, Denise van Zanten, Dianne Hathaway, Caitlin Stevens, Elizabeth Thompson, and Bernie Brochnik. There will be more opportunity for others to get involved in specific aspects of the conference.
 
· Amy reached out to everyone who expressed interest at the fall conference in getting involved with NHLA, booked NHMA for our 2015 meetings (the dates were all fine!), and attended the monthly NHLTA meetings. 


Past-President’s Report / Linda Taggart:
· Linda has not yet begun to promote the Geisel Award or open positions for the next election. Since our last meeting, she has been focusing primarily on the membership renewals for 2015.

· Up next for Award Committee:
· Confirm with past winners that they are willing to be part of Geisel committee
· Decide on deadline for submissions
· Schedule and draft promotions of award

· Up next for Nominating Committee:
· Decide on deadline for nominations
· Schedule and draft recruitment for open positions


Financial Report / Cara Barlow:
· Cara distributed the January 2015 Profit & Loss Statement and the Balance Sheet. As of January 31, 2015, we’re showing a total net income of $1,038.  The Profit & Loss Statement shows two new lines items. The first is line 4046 NELA dues, which reflects the NELA dues income we’ve received. The other is 6215 PayPal Fees, which shows the cost of using PayPal.  Cara didn’t cut a check to NELA until February 2015 – in the future we will also see a line item for NELA membership fees sent to NELA. Our books are in order and everything is proceeding smoothly. 

· The Scholarship committee asked Cara to find out if NHLA could charge scholarship recipients a handling fee (which would cover the association’s PayPal costs) when scholarship recipients make a loan payment using PayPal.  She is still investigating this and will report back at a future meeting. 

· Membership fees collected for NELA through the joint NHLA/NELA membership option: As of February 5, 2015 we’ve collected $635 in membership fees for NELA

· Cara distributed a draft FY16 budget and suggestions were made including adding costs for the Small Libraries Summit, Library Legislative Day in Washington, DC, and possibly for NELLS (or perhaps use the MacDonald fund for this).  Cara noted that we had a net income of $5,000 in FY15, so we do have some buffer.  She will bring an updated proposed FY16 budget to the April meeting.


NEW BUSINESS:
President Amy will be on maternity leave April, May, and June.  She asked for volunteers to attend the monthly NHLTA meetings.  April 1 = Linda Taggart / May 6 = Mary White / June 3 = Eileen Gilbert.


OLD BUSINESS:

Wild Apricot:  For the most part, things seem to be working well.  There are some minor duplications, but this is a big improvement.  YALS might use it for the May conference.

Paralibrarian Section:  The proposed guidelines were presented by Eileen Gilbert and some minor edits were made. Mike York stated that since the State Librarian must sign the certification form that the State Librarian or his designee should be on the review board.  It was agreed that the same holds for NHLA – i.e., since they sign the certification form a NHLA board member should be on the review board.  It was suggested that these guidelines be reviewed every two years and that will be noted in the document. A motion was made and seconded to endorse these edited guidelines and this motion was passed.

Library Legislation Day / Washington, D.C.:  Linda Taggart will represent NHLA on May 4/5.


SECTION REPORTS:

ITS /   Bill Bulling:
· NHLA IT Section met at Newmarket Public Library on January 29th, with 11 members attending.  Bill talked about the IT Section web page, which is part of the NHLA web page and mentioned that he will be posting resources there and would like to make that page more robust.  He emphasized that the group is for anybody who is interested in technology, not just for the staff member who might be the technology specialist at any library.  

· The first topic of discussion was wireless and counting statistics.  One idea was to reset the router each night to count.  Cisco was mentioned for Meraki, which is a free access point device available for educational institutions.  The discussion moved to encrypted wireless, but the consensus was that it was important to get a professional to set it up as networking is very difficult.  

· Members discussed the importance of documentation for technology, not just hard copy, but also online.  Other topics of discussion included using Chromeboxes for catalogs, using kiosk mode in the browser, locking down OPACs and tethering laptops or Chromeboxes.   Sandi mentioned that Concord used porteus-kiosk.org (free open source software) to put the OPACS in kiosk mode.

· Tech support for patrons was also discussed with ideas such as classes, appointments and one-on-one sessions, along with a set time per week for patrons to come in and ask questions.  There is no one solution as patron needs are different and the community needs change over time.  This topic segued into the importance of all staff members having basic tech support knowledge.

· A discussion was also held on helping patrons with low vision use tablets and e-readers.  The contrast on tablets is more useful than the black and white e-readers.  If those with limited vision are not used to assistive technology then it is harder for them to get used to using it.  Bobbi suggested checking with the Library Services for Handicapped staff to see what suggestions they may have.

· There was also a discussion about what new technology patrons are looking for.  3d printers and maker spaces were mentioned, as was using Square for credit cards.  Apple Pay may also be something that patrons will be using.  Putting library cards on phones was discussed, but Bobbi mentioned that there is the possibility of misuse with this technology.

· Bobbi finished the meeting by discussing the SnapCircuits that are available through the State Library.

· Bill closed the meeting by reminding all present to remember to post questions on the listserv when they come up.


Paralibrarians / Eileen Gilbert
· The Paralibrarian officers met in early January to continue organizing.  They are working on publicizing the new section in several venues:
· Offering to update co-ops about the section and the certification guidelines
· Writing an article for the NHLTA newsletter to advise trustees of what the certification guidelines mean
· Working on an NHLA/Paralibrarian information table at NHLTA

· They continued work on the certification guidelines. Forms and wording will be adjusted as the first applicants work their way through.

·  In conjunction with the Education Committee, they will be offering two classes this spring. These classes are not required for the certification seekers; they are only meant to assist in getting the continuing education credentials. They are working on a list of online education sources for the NHLA website to serve the same purpose.
· May 5, 2015 Admin. Management with Mary White in Plymouth.
· June 2nd and June 19th, 2015 9-12 Cataloging with Linda Kepner in Peterborough


READS /  Corinne Chronopoulos
· READS Roundtables: The topic for the round tables for Spring 2015 is “The Community Driven library”. Registration is electronic and is open now here: https://docs.google.com/forms/d/1B4cpQNz_UaXvNua1_IHqGIaZQypmqNZQKdGYXQe_Bqk/viewform?usp=send_form

· March 12th, 9:30 – noon
· SCROOGE-MARLEY co-op 
· Laconia Public Library

· March 16th (snow date March 23rd), 12:30 - 3 p.m.
· L.U.V. co-op 
· Howe Library, Hanover

· April 13th, 9:30 - noon
· Carroll County co-op
· Salyards Center, Conway Village

· April 8th 9:30 - noon. 
· Merri-Hill-Rock Co-op
· Hooksett Public Library

· READS-To-Go update: The READS Board continues to explore the kit keeper option. We hope to have a decision for the next meeting. 

· READS is brainstorming and planning for our contribution to NHLA/NELA. We look forward to more information as planning gears up.  


URBANS / Randy Brough:  Randy reported that this group met in Bedford in January and will hold their next meeting at Dover on February 27th.  That topic will be “When to Call the Police.”

YALS / Barb Ballou:
1. Wild Apricot - It was decided that Sylvie Brikiatis and Barb would do a training session with Linda Taggert in Nashua at a date and time convenient for all.  Due to weather issues, they had to reschedule the training and Sylvie was unable to attend.  The plan now is for Barb to get together with Sylvie to pass on the information she’s learned.  
2. The YALS Conference committee is due to meet at the LGC on February 17 to finalize plans for the upcoming May 7 conference.  Everything is in place - Speakers, Caterer, Bookseller, Raffle, etc.  Just need to finalize the registration process and the conference schedule.

3. Programming ideas for teen book awards were discussed, as were possible future conference ideas.  
a. Consider public radio in which kids discuss the books on air.
b. Present the Award titles during summer Reading school visits.
c. Conference idea - a Tween Roundtable discussing Tween Programming
d. Conference idea - Co-presenting/Collaborating State Award titles with other states

4. We also discussed the possibility of combining the two Teen book awards as they often overlap, sometimes even with Great Stone Face titles.  No conclusion reached at this time.


LIAISON REPORTS:

Advocacy Committee / Mary Cronin & Katherine Dormody: 
· The Advocacy Committee met on Thursday, January 22, 2015 at Pease Public Library. Four committee members were able to attend this meeting. Discussion included:
1. NHLTA Conference: Paralibrarian Section would like to have information about the new Paralibrarian Certification at an exhibit table at the NH Library Trustees Association conference in May. Advocacy Committee is interested in helping coordinate NHLA presence at this table, to include promoting benefits of NHLA membership for all library staff to Trustees. NHLTA will not charge NHLA for this table. Mary will follow up with Eileen Gilbert to discuss logistics.
2. Advocacy Committee Budget (see budget request below)
3. Social Media/Communication: planning occasional (not frequent) NHAIS-L posts with advocacy links round-up
4. NH Municipal Association conference exhibit table: ideas for next year
5. Advocacy Committee role in NHLA/NELA joint conference in October: this committee would like to plan (or help to plan) an icebreaker event for librarians during the conference. We will need more information from conference committee before moving ahead.

NHLA Advocacy Committee Budget request for 2015
	Exhibit table with power connection at NH Municipal Association conference (November)
	$300

	Promotional materials (i.e., buttons, stickers, magnets) to hand out at NHLTA and NHMA conferences*, and possibly NELA/NHLA joint conference
	$150

	Total request
	$450


*Advocacy Committee members and other NHLA members volunteer time and travel to work exhibit
tables at the NHLTA and NHMA conferences.

· Mary also reported that she is hoping that we can have David Vinjamuri from Library Journal present a full-day workshop – “Lead the Change” about the changing landscape for libraries.  Cost is $80 per person and we must have a minimum of 60 people.  Since it might be challenging for that many NH librarians to attend, it was agreed we could hold this workshop in Hanover and open it to VT librarians as well.  Mary Cronin will develop a poll which we will distribute to VT and NH librarians in order to ascertain interest.


 
ALA Councilor / Amy Lappin:
No other viewers
 
A full report of Amy’s time at Midwinter in Chicago will be available early next week. Highlights included a
passionate debate on whether Council should abandon Sturgis and switch to Robert’s Rules of Order. A true
highlight was listening to Scott Bonner, the Ferguson, Mo. Library director recount his library’s role in the
community after the shooting death of Michael Brown last summer. He placed the audience in his shoes.
Compelling. 
 
In December, Amy reported that she expected a discussion and possibly a vote at Midwinter on the 
subject of divesting ALA accounts from fossil fuels. The writers of the resolution have moved it  to Annual
2015. They plan to conduct more research in how the ALA investments work before 
bringing this to a Council vote. 
 
Amy had been looking forward to meeting with a representative from the IRS who was scheduled to be at Midwinter  to discuss IRS budget cuts and the lack of availability of forms and instruction books at public libraries. As we know all too well, the push towards e-government may reduce a burden on the IRS, but it puts more
demands on the time and funds of libraries. Unfortunately, the 5th largest snowfall in the history of Chicago
fell and the IRS representative was unable to fly in. Emily Sheketoff from the ALA Washington office is
scheduling a conference call later this month and Amy hopes to be a part of that call. 
 
As Amy plans for Annual 2015 in San Francisco, she is becoming increasingly aware that this will be a more
costly trip than some of the past meetings. Hotels, airfare, and food will be more expensive. The city is an 
expensive one and the conference will take place during the very busy Pride Week meaning there will be few
bargains. The good news is that Midwinter January 2016 will be in Boston, so costs will be lower (no airfare).  
 

Membership / Linda Taggart:
· A quick update on the 2014 membership year: Linda went through the membership forms from last year and found that our membership total was 551, not 508 as previously reported. She suspects that this may be a few short, as there may be some lifetime members not included in that total.

· The 2015 membership season is in full swing. We sent one paper copy of the form by van to each library, and an email blast to all members who were in Wild Apricot. Linda has not yet sent mailings to the dozen or so libraries that are not on the van system.  As of February 7, 2015, we had 148 active 2015 members plus a stack of registrations which have not yet been processed.

· Many thanks to those of you who helped beta test the Wild Apricot registration system. There have been very few reports of people having any trouble with it. However, it appears that a large number of members still prefer to use the paper forms.

· Linda met with Barb Ballou of YALS and Kersten Matera of READS to go over how to use Wild Apricot for membership lists and how to create events. Please let Linda know if you or anyone in your section would like to do the same.
· Amy’s next projects include:
· Sending the remaining paper forms via USPS
· Processing the 2015 registrations as they arrive
· Sending out an additional reminder and then lapsing memberships which have not been renewed
· Delving into the membership files to try to locate our records of lifetime members.
· Deciding whether and how to automate renewal reminders for the 2016 membership year using Wild Apricot.


NHLTA / Conrad Moses: 
· The Board is working on core values to go with our mission statement and they are in the process of updating their strategic Plan. 

· 2015 Orientation Workshops: There will be 3 orientation workshops will be this spring. Dates are Saturday April 18 at Hooksett Public Library (10am – 1pm), and at NHMA on Wednesday April 25 and Thursday June 11 (both 10am to 1pm) places to be confirm. Registration and more information will be fore coming. These workshops are helpful to new Library Trustees as well as beneficial reinforcements for other trustees. 

· NHLTA Conference: There will be 15 workshops at this year conference, 3 more than previous years. The workshops are confirmed. Key speaker will be Norman Jacknis, president of the Metropolitan New York Library Council. He was one of the participants of the Aspen’s report “Raising to The Challenge, Re-Envision Public Libraries.” Brochures and registration are in process and out will be out soon. NHLTA Conference, May 18th at the Grappone Center in Concord 

· Advisory Board of Center for Book: Marie Harris has option not to renew as NHLTA representative. David Simpson has been elected to represent NHLTA on the Board. Greatly appreciate all Marie has done. 

· NHLTA Newsletter: Spring edition is due out in March. Deadline for articles in the spring newsletter is March 4. We are always looking for news articles. Anyone who want to put an article in the newsletter can contact either Adele Knight at a.knight@nhlta.org or Connie Kirwin at c.kirwin@nhlta.org 

· NH Legislation: Library Drug Free Zone Bill was withdrawn from legislation on January 21. 

· Friends Group: There is a Friends Group page on NHLTA website. There is also a short survey on the friend page to let us know what information on the page would be helpful to the Friends. 

· NHLTA Upcoming Events: Trustee of the Year Award: This award will be presented to Durham Public Library Trustee Doug Bencks on March 4 (7-8:30pm) at the Durham Public Library. 


NH State Library / Mike York:  Mike reported that the Governor will be presenting her budget on Thursday, February 12, and that there might be a little more funding for the NHSL.


Scholarship Committee / Sarah Leonardi:
· One of the F. Mabel Winchell Loan recipients has inquired with Cara Barlow, NHLA Treasurer, about the possibility of automating her payments. She is interested in using her PayPal account. Cara and Brenda Lockwood, NHLA Bookkeeper, have been really helpful in figuring out how much the PayPal fees for these repayments would be.

· The Scholarship committee is currently is currently considering: Who will cover the cost of using PayPal for repayments? Should the loan recipient cover the fees or should we ask the Association to absorb them? What is the best way to defray the cost of using PayPal for repayments? A minimum repayment amount, a one-time handling fee, or a per transaction fee?
· There has also been some discussion of the legality of charging a “handling fee” for such payments. The committee wasn’t able to draft a proposal before the February NHLA Board meeting, but we will submit a proposal to the NHLA Board to vote on shortly.

· Reminder: The next deadline for scholarship and loan applications is April 1, 2015.




NEXT MEETING IS TUESDAY, APRIL 14 AT 2:00.

Adjourn:  3:30 p.m.

Minutes recorded by Mary H. White, Secretary
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